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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




April 22, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
Also Present: Catherine Kuzmeskus, CPA
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.

This agenda item was moved forward to accommodate Ms. Kuzmeskus.

ANNUAL FINANCIALS

Mr. Kelly introduced Ms. Kuzmeskus, CPA of Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, P.C., Worcester, Massachusetts.  Ms. Kuzmeskus distributed the Groton Electric Light Department Financial Statements for December 31, 2014 and 2013.  She reviewed key points in the Financial Statements and explained a few changes since last year. 

Ms. Kuzmeskus distributed an informational sheet regarding GASB 68 – Financial Reporting for Pensions.  She explained that GASB 68 is a new financial reporting requirement for pensions that is similar in scope to the OPEB (Other Post Employment Benefits) financial reporting requirement when it was first introduced.  This liability will be added to next year’s financial statements.
For 2014, the Light Department had a net income of $137,546 or 1.19% of the value of our net plant, compared to a net income of $45,633 or 0.5% in 2013. 

Ms. Kuzmeskus distributed and discussed the Internal Control Report, which is an accounting standard designed to look at internal control deficiencies.  She mentioned that there were no new recommendation at the end of 2014 and mentioned GELD has good controls (checks and balances) in place.

She noted that GELD’s overall financial picture is healthy. She explained the lower net income in 2014 was primarily due to the higher power costs in the winter months and recommends that the Board consider using the Select Energy Power Contract funds to offset high power costs in the future instead of the Power Cost Adjustment until the Select funds are used up. The Board took this recommendation under advisement.
The Board members had previously requested an analysis of how GELD compares in various financial statistics to other municipal light departments in the state.  

Ms. Kuzmeskus distributed an analysis for 2013 and said she would update it with 2014 data (as the data becomes available) and forward to the commission for review.  The Board reviewed and discussed the information.  Mr. Lindemer asked if historical data was available for these metrics.  Ms. Kuzmeskus stated she would send the historical data for as long as she has been collecting the information.  She noted it has evolved over time, so some years may not have all of the information.  
Mr. Kelly asked the Board to start thinking of the long-term health of GELD in regards to the level of cash reserves that GELD would like to have in 2020.  Mr. Lindemer asked Mr. Kelly to create a spreadsheet that includes capacity expenses, transmission expenses, reserves and how much money is in each trust account, etc. so that the Board and management can create a strategy for the future. Mr. Kelly agreed.
At 8:15 p.m. Ms. Kuzmeskus left the meeting.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 30, 2015.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
He also distributed several handouts:

· a copy of the MMWEC presentation – “OPEB Trust Quarterly Investment Performance Conference Call, Quarter Ended, March 31, 2015” 

· Residential Rate Comparisons for the current 12 month average (April 2014 – March 2015)  

· Commercial Rate Comparisons for March 2015.

Mr. Kelly noted that GELD has the 7th lowest residential rate for a 750 kWh bill and has lower commercial rates than National Grid in all commercial rate categories.
He also discussed the OPEB Trust in regards to its investment in equities – he advised the Board that the trust is expecting a 5% return in 2015. 
Millstone 3 Nuclear Power Plant was powered down to 66% for planned maintenance on one of the four transmission lines servicing the Millstone site.  The Nuclear Regulatory Commission requires Millstone to power down to 66% whenever one of the transmission lines has a planned service outage for more than 72 hours.  In this case, Eversource is replacing a transformer at the substation which requires one of the transmission lines for Millstone to be taken out of service.  The transformer replacement should be completed within 7 days.
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that the “Name the Groton Electric Squirrel Contest” pizza party will be held on Wednesday, April 29 at 12:00 p.m. at the Middle School South building, room 232 (2nd Floor).  The winner will be announced at the party.  The commissioners were invited to attend.
Mr. Kelly distributed a copy of a “thank you” from the Treasurer-Collector, Michael Hartnett, to the Groton Electric Light Department for its recent Payment In Lieu of Taxes.
Cash on hand is solid. 
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. The stats for the previous month were accidentally supplied and the accountant said she would email an update with the corrected numbers. 

KWh sales for March were down .39%, and year to date sales are up .32% for 2015.  

13 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 40.  
Dig Safes are beginning to ramp up again.  There were 68 Dig Safes for the month.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed the “Market Outlook” for Tuesday, April 21, 2015 and updated the Board on the current power supply situation.  He noted that although natural gas prices are low ($2.52 and expected to stay favorable for foreseeable future), the January/February 2016 peak power prices are still high due to transmission constraints.  He recommended waiting until spring before making any additional future power purchases.  The Board agreed.
The Board was updated on the Berkshire Wind turbine maintenance.  During this past week, gear box oil changes were completed on nine of the ten wind turbines.  Turbine 5A is undergoing a gear box replacement that is covered by insurance which should be complete and back in service by the end of April.  

Mr. Easom asked about the Town of Hancock potential lawsuit against Berkshire Wind regarding PILOT payments.  Mr. Kelly said there is nothing new as of right now.

TRENDS STRATEGY 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on a potential project with Greenpoint Analytics, LLC. A potential agreement is being worked on that would offer a long-term revenue stream for GELD or the Co-op dependent upon specifics of the agreement.  The Board had many questions about the logistics of the project, intellectual property and the proposal itself.  Mr. Kelly noted that legal has not reviewed the agreement yet but if the commissioners would like to talk with Greenpoint Analytics directly he could invite them to the next meeting.  The Board agreed.  
SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  The last few issues of the PPA with Solar City are being ironed out in a conference call at 1:00 p.m. on April 21 between the two attorneys.  Mr. Kelly expects the conference call to end with a completed document.  As far as the leasing and PILOT agreements, there are a couple of sticking points by Town Council on the lease agreement, but Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic there will be closure there as well.  Solar City has begun pursuing the landfill reuse issue and hopefully the incomplete status of the landfill closure will not be an issue.  
Mr. Lindemer had asked Mr. Kelly to find out the price estimate to “fix” the problem.  Mr. Kelly was trying to determine the cost to fix the issue, but the project manager he has been working with at Terracon (the company in charge of monitoring the landfill site for the town) is no longer with the company.  Mr. Kelly is hoping it will be a non issue and will keep the Board updated on the progress.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

The new office and garage facilities are holding at 92.2% complete.  Most of the work in the last few weeks has been small punch list items.  For additional information, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of March 30, 2015. 

SALARY/BENEFITS

The Salary and Benefits discussion continued from the previous meeting.  Mr. Kelly reminded the Board that the average wage increase for 2015 among the peers was 2.9%.  Mr. Hersh stated that the staff does a “wonderful job” and he would begin with offering a wage increase of 3% based on the peers. Mr. Easom said he would agree with 3% based on 1.5% inflation plus 1.5% for performance.  Mr. Lindemer also agreed with a 3% wage increase for the staff.  Mr. Kelly also noted that the linemen have requested a slight increase in the safety glasses and boot allowances. 
After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT DEPT. A WAGE INCREASE OF 3% EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2015.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO INCREASE THE BOOT ALLOWANCE TO $250.00 PER CALENDAR YEAR AND TO INCREASE THE SAFETY GLASSES ALLOWANCE TO $300.00 PER CALENDAR YEAR.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

The GELD meeting was temporarily adjourned at 8:54 p.m. to hold the GEC meeting.

The GELD meeting reconvened at 9:05 p.m.

MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
Mr. Lindemer had compiled comments from all commissioners into one document regarding Mr. Kelly’s goals and objectives for 2015.  The goals were discussed and updated.  Mr. Lindemer would like to review the information and present the final document to Mr. Kelly at the next Board meeting. The Board and Mr. Kelly agreed.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA).  Mr. Kelly noted that power prices have been plummeting and he expects them to stay in the $0.025 to $0.04 per kWh range for the foreseeable future.  He recommends removing the PCA from the May bill until the fall and would like the Board to consider using the Select Trust funds instead of the PCA to help offset high power costs in the winter months. The Board did not make a decision on using the Select Trust funds at this time.  

After much discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO REDUCE THE PCA FROM $.005 TO $0.00 FOR THE MAY 31, 2015 BILL.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

The Board will continue to monitor future power costs each month to see if the PCA is needed. 
Mr. Kelly distributed the agenda for the MEAM annual meeting which is being held at the Radisson Hotel in Plymouth, MA on May 14 and 15. As always, the Light Board Commissioners are welcome to attend.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 20, 2015 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,
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